 Manchester Football Club and Cheadle Hulme Cricket Club 

Minutes of the 156th Annual General Meeting

Held at Grove Park on Monday 14th December 2015
Members Present:

The following members of the Executive Committee were present:   Andrew Bridgman, Chair of Rugby, Bill Burgess, Financial Officer, Pete Luxton, President, Jonathan Sheard, Executive appointee, Lesley Walker, Chair of House and Martin Losse, Secretary and Chair of Cricket . A further 30 Members were also present.

A call had been received from Ian Brown, Chairman to present his apologies for absence due to unforeseen circumstances. In his absence Pete Luxton, President, chaired the meeting.

The Chairman opened the meeting by introducing the members of the Executive, welcoming the members present and thanking them for their attendance.

1.    Apologies

These were received from Ian Brown, Gerry Burns, Nick Fish, David Gilbert, David James, Andrew Light, Stuart Robinson, Paul Vale.
2.    Approval of Minutes of previous Annual General Meeting (10th 

December 2014)

The Secretary noted that there had been a problem in circulating the Minutes of the last meeting within Rugby. The minutes had been sent out to the Sports' sections for onward distribution but there had been a breakdown in communication.
A motion to propose the Minutes of the previous Annual General Meeting held on 4th December 2013 was proposed by Lesley Walker and seconded by Andrew Bridgman from the floor and universally accepted.
3.    President’s Address
In his first address as President Pete Luxton acknowledged the hard work of the Executive Committee, the 250 Club, especially David Gilbert and Jenny Thomas, the House Committee, the "Tuesday Club" and the host of other volunteers whose efforts kept this Club alive and able to provide facilities for adults and youngsters to pursue the sport of their choice. 
One aspect however disappointed him: there was no regular representation on the Executive Committee of all the Sports' sections. Without the efforts of the Executive, the Club would collapse within a very short timescale, so it was important that all sections were represented to address the many important issues facing the Club. He urged both Cricket and Squash to address this issue. 

There was one area where more volunteers from Squash and Cricket could help the Club and that was by volunteering to work behind the bar particularly on Monday and Tuesday nights. It contributed greatly to the healthy margins the Club was now showing from bar sales.
He noted also the excellent contribution made by the new Caterers, Impact Catering, run by Carole Weston since they had taken over from BBQ in July.

The Executive has been looking at ways to inject capital into the Club's finances. The most promising opportunity was the capitalisation of the Vodafone mast, discussions on which were at an advanced stage. The Club was hopeful that these could be brought to fruition in the next few week. This would provide the Club with some much needed financial breathing space which , given the need to replace the roof  over the next 5 years, at a cost of some £70k - £80k, was much needed 
The sale of the car park at the front of the driveway had been on the agenda for a while and despite a number of promising leads had so far come to nothing; planning permission within the green belt remaining a tough nut to crack.

In conclusion, he said the Club was in moderately good health financially at the moment, albeit as experience had shown this could change very rapidly.

Provided therefore that we ALL continued to pull together the future  of the Club will be assured.

The full President’s address is attached as Appendix 1
4. Financial Report and Consideration of Annual Accounts
The Secretary said that it would not be possible to follow the usual presentation format of a summary of the position by the Treasurer followed by a report from the Financial Officer, Bill Burgess. Due to work commitments it had not proved possible for the Treasurer to take a major part in the Club's finances. He had however maintained an overall watching brief.
Bill Burgess had produced and distributed Summary accounts for the meeting  comprising Summary Income and Expenditure for the 15 years to 31st August and budgeted for 2016, Summary balance sheets for the 15years to 31st August 2015, and Liabilities statement for the 15 years to 31st August 2015.
BB said the figures in respect of the previous financial year had been approved by the Auditors and he was hopeful that this would be the case in respect of this year's figures.

The figures showed a surplus of £3594.

There had been a dramatic increase in overheads from £112k to £137k largely due to  a provision of £21k for the roof dilapidation. Without this provision overheads would have shown an increase to £114k only a small increase. The year had seen a speight of insurance claims which had lead to a reluctance on the part of the existing insurers to renew the Club's insurance. This had led the Club to seek an alternative insurer which it had been successful in doing. They would require a survey of the Club to be arranged in the new year. 

The Club had narrowly avoided a refusal to insure. Had this happened this would have created considerable difficulties for the Club. The problem had been the roof  and producing a survey and rolling programme of work to address the issues which had unfortunately taken from February to July to obtain the survey and time thereafter to put together a rolling programme certified by a qualified builder. It had however been achieved over time, shared with the existing insurer and with the Club's new insurer.

Had the Club not had to make a provision for the roof dilapidation the figures would have shown a surplus of £25k, a much healthier position. This would have represented the best set of figures produced by the Club from its own resources in 15 years. Previously the best figures had been achieved with the help of donations and bequests. 
The total contribution to the Club was £140.5k up from £122k last year. This comprised:

House: £101k (up from £94k last year)

Rugby : £14.2k (with some discussions still to take place)
Squash: £20.3k

Cricket: £4.7k
The House performance had been helped by the appointment  of a 'Commercial Manager' in Jonathan Sheard. This had paid dividends through tighter controls of rotas, wages, stock and the use of volunteers behind the bar.  Bill Burgess said thanks were due to Jonathan Sheard and the volunteers for this achievement. Wages had come down as a percentage from 24.19% to 18.46% despite having paid £5k by way of holiday pay. Bar costs had come down by £8k over the year (without holiday pay this would have been £13k). Turnover had risen by 6.5%. These factors meant that the bar contributed an additional £14.5k against the previous year's contribution. The margin, after adding back the Heineken discount had risen from 49.7% to 53.6%. 
A stock take in November 2014 had identified savings by showing that the stillage was not working properly and the Club was wasting some 20% of each barrel. By improving the way the barrels were stored this was eliminated. 

There had been some adverse factors. Over the years the number of 'phone mast on the site had reduced from 3 to 1 and the income from mast rental had reduced. Income from Catering had reduced. It was expected that BBQ would have left by December 2014, but a replacement was not in place and the terms for BBQ staying on had cost the Club £2.7k in lost contribution. The protracted discussions, through no fault of the Club, on the renewal of the Heineken barrelage and loan account had cost the Club £6k (the impact of a 3 month delay). The Club had managed to repay BG the money outstanding from the crystallisation of the arrears of  electricity. It had achieved this over the period 1st September 2014 to 1st May 2015 at the rate of £3.4k per month to cover both the arrears and current actual usage . This had been met from bar profit and a Club member's loan of £10k without which the Club would not have been able to pay its way. The result over the year meant a net outflow of some £34k. Bill Burgess extended the Club's thanks to the member for this generous gesture..
The Club had generated a surplus but this was insufficient to service the capital repayment element of the BoS loan which required £14k. The challenge for next year was to achieve this and be in a position to service the bank loan. The Club was also facing the year knowing that it also had to fund £21k for the roof dilation.
In the budget for 2015/2016 the Club was targeting a surplus of  £4,293. The contributions from the Club had been set as follows:

House: £108k. This was an achievable target, not an aspirational one,  allowing for more favourable terms from Heineken which should allow the Club to achieve the barrelage target sooner and therefore write off the Heineken advance loan more quickly; the Club would also benefit from a full year of better stillage and less waste.

Rugby: £16k

Squash: £15k. This was down slightly on this year to allow  for a programme of court repairs.
Cricket: £4.5k. This was in line with contributions over recent years.
The net worth of the Club had risen to £112k, a long way from the low point of £2,311 in 2008. A negative net worth would be one of the tests of insolvency and indicative of an inability of the Club to meet its day to day liabilities. The £112k did not however represent money in the bank.
Recent years had seen a slow repair of the Club's finances to a point where it was achieving a position of meeting its liabilities from self generated income and there was a reasonable chance that this would be the case in 2015/2016.

In terms of the Club's liabilities, interest on the Car Park Scheme continued to accrue. It currently amounted to £78k, an amount that the Club could not repay until the Car Park was sold. Bill Burgess noted that the £6k received from the M&Js was not included as income, but was rather a capital item.

In response to a question from Dave Cochrane, be said that the interest on the bank loan of £61k was at 2.5% over base rate.
Andrew Bridgman thanked Bill Burgess for preparing the accounts and for all the hard and detailed work he did on behalf of the Club. The Chairman/President endorsed these sentiments

The Club's accounts for the 2014/2015 year were unanimously endorsed and accepted by the meeting.
5. Report from House Committee
Lesley Walker reported on another busy year for the House Committee. A  number of more major tasks has been undertaken alongside the endless tasks of changing light bulbs and in some cases replacing them with energy saving bulbs leading to cost savings, mending tables and chairs and checking toilets:
Replacing sections of the function room floor

Fixing the porch door closure

Updated Fire Risk assessment which had led to improvements to fire escapes

New flooring in the bar area courtesy of the 250 Club

Filling the potholes in the driveway with tarmac.

Driveway lights replaced courtesy of Dave Cochrane

Improvement at no cost to the main showers

Clearing blockage in the gym drains

Creation of a brochure for the function rooms

Appointment of new Caterers

Introduction of the EPOS system, funded by M&Js which now provided more accurate management information.

Attracting functions to the Club was key to the finances of the Club. The website was generating inquiries, the Caterers were bringing in new business and there were the over the bar inquiries.

In conclusion she thanked the members of the House Committee, Dave Atkinson, Mike Utting, Jonathan Sheard and Steve Mulvey. as well as all the other helpers but in particular, Dave Cochrane,  Roy Whalley, Mike Stewart and Alistair Atkinson. She extended an invitation to members of the Club to contact members of the Executive/House Committee and to get involved, make suggestion and propose solutions to improve the amenities for all members of the Club and the local community. 

The Chairman thanked Lesley and the members of the House Committee for their efforts on Behalf of the Club.

The full report is attached as Appendix 2
6.   Report from the Chair of Rugby
Andrew Bridgman presented the report from Rugby. He was pleased to report that last year had seen the Men's 1st XV retain its place in the South Lancashire and Cheshire League 1 thus arresting the slide down the leagues which had occurred since the demise of semi-professional rugby in 2008. He paid tribute to Tim Holmes who led a very successful M&J section and the Ladies and Girls section under the leadership of Bryan Fisher and Marcus Edwards. 
The success was in no small part due to the dedication of all the coaching staff and a Club pulling together to develop a flow of talent through M&J into Colts, now the Manchester Academy, into Senior rugby. Last season the Club fielded 3 senior sides with the 3rd XV gaining promotion and the 1st XV and 2nd XV finishing well in their respective leagues. 

There was also a thriving social side with another successful Marquee event, a comedy night, sportsman's dinner and a Ladies 'Flic' night.
A major contribution to the Club was also made by volunteers working behind the bar.

The MFC goal, strategy and mission statement is included with the full report.

The full report is attached as Appendix 3
7.   Report from the Chair of Cricket

The Secretary presented the Cricket report. The sport as a whole was going through a difficult time particularly in the numbers of people playing the game and retaining youngsters wanting to participate in the sport. The transition from Junior cricket to Senior cricket was also a difficult one to make given the additional length of the games, the geographical spread of fixtures and consequently the time required to play the sport. Many clubs were struggling to field as many sides on a Saturday as in the past.
Nevertheless in many respects the season had been a successful one. The First X1had retained its position in Division 1 of the Cheshire County league and both 2nd and 3rd X1 achieved promotion from their respective divisions.

The Club was faced with losing the services of 6/7 senior players some of whom had moved up to play Premier League cricket next year. Recruitment of new players was a real challenge with membership fees and match fees amongst the most expensive in the area.

Junior numbers were down again and it continued to be a struggle to attract new faces. Plans were in place however to hold 4 early evening junior events with local schools next year in conjunction with Cheshire Cricket under the auspices of "A Chance to Shine". The schools in question were Lane End, Hursthead, Moss Hey and Thorn Grove.

There were significant Junior success however. George and Ben Balderson who had come through the Junior ranks had represented Cheshire at U11s, 12s and 14s both being awarded batsman of the year by respective age groups. Tom Balderson and Archie Beckley had been selected for District Cricket in the past. Another youngster, Max Wilson, was also progressing well at U9s through the Cheshire pathway, continuing the Junior section success in representing Cheshire Youth teams. Both George and Tom Balderson also made significant contributions to Senior cricket last year, George being the leading run scorer in the Club. Archie Beckley played his first full season of Senior cricket as 3rd team wicketkeeper.
The grant from Sport England should allow work on the Cricket outfield to start in August 2016, once the final legal formalities had been completed. The Cricket ball had been revived  and an enjoyable and successful event was held.
8.   Report from the Chair of Squash

Paul Vale had prepared the Squash report. The section continued to run 10 teams in the North West Counties squash Leagues. The Ladies team, led by Laura Mylotte and captained by Hilary Kenyon won their league for the third year in succession.

A third successful North West Masters Tournament was held in March and a fourth was planned for the 18th-20th December.   

Squash currently had Yawar Abbas, Rod Boswell and Laura Mylotte, 

previous national and regional title, as playing members as well as Hilary Kenyon who had won her first regional title last month.

A second Junior Bronze Tournament was planned by Thomas Fairhurst Junior coach for March next year. The Junior section was going from strength to strength.

A number of maintenance projects had been carried out by members and the lights had been replaced by LEDs which should provide a long term saving in electricity usage.

The replacement of the current system for court bookings with an on-line system was planned for next year. Membership at 131 was similar to last year but it was hoped this would be boosted by Junior membership in the coming months.

The full report is attached as Appendix 4
9.   Report from the 250 Club

In the absence of David Gilbert and Jenny Thomas the Chairman gave the report for the 250 Club.

This was reformed in January 2005. Since then over £23,226 has been spent on various projects involving repairs to the Clubhouse and general maintenance

In the current year from 1st December 2014 £3,106 has been spent including:
New floodlights and repairs: £  756
New flooring in Clubhouse : £1,500

Flooring repairs                   : £   300

New wall to gym                 : £   550 

The 250 Club currently had a membership of 78 all of whom contributed a minimum of £5.00 per month with a few members in excess of this. Prize money representing 50% of total income was distributed each month to 6 winners - with the draw taking place in the Clubhouse. We were also looking for new members and membership forms can be obtained from David Gilbert or Jennifer Thomas. This was an excellent way to support the Club with a chance of a prize - maybe £100 every month.
10.  Appointment of Vice Presidents

Although these were honorary positions held for one year (though remaining on the register of VPs), they marked, an important way for the Club to recognise outstanding contributions to the Club. The Club President was also appointed from the list of members who had been appointed Vice Presidents. 
There were no nominations for Vice-Presidents this year. 
A proposal from Norman Thomas to consider making the current Chairman, Ian Brown, an Honorary Life Member of MFC & CHCC in recognition of his many years of service and considerable amount of time that he had freely given to the promotion and wellbeing of the Club was considered.
The proposal had the support of the Past President and two Past Presidents of the Club who had given their whole hearted support for this recommendation. It also had the support of the Executive.
The meeting endorsed the proposal.
11.  Election of Officers
The following positions were unopposed:
Chairman: Bryan Fisher

Secretary: Martin Losse

The nominations were proposed and seconded from the floor and approved

There was no nomination for Chair of Grounds. The grounds will be continued to be managed by volunteers from Rugby and Cricket in respect of their playing surfaces.

It was hoped that Andrew Light would continue his watching brief in the role of Acting Treasurer.

Chair of Cricket: Appointment pending
Chair of Rugby : Andrew Bridgman.

Chair of Squash : No nomination. It would be covered on a rotation basis by Squash Committee members.
Chair of House:

There were two nominations:

Lesley Walker

Janet Casserley

After a brief presentation from each nominee, in their absence, there was a vote and Janet Casserley was elected as Chair of House.

12.  Appointment of Auditors

The appointment of Royce Peeling Green Limited was proposed by the Chairman and seconded from the floor and approved by the meeting. 
13.  Date of next AGM 
This will be held on Wednesday 14th December 2016 at 8.00pm
Martin Losse, 

Hon. Secretary,

December 2015
Appendices 1-4 follow
Appendix 1 

President’s address: MFC & CHCC & Grove Park Squash Club

Mr. Chairman, ladies and gentlemen, welcome to the156th AGM and thank you for attending.

As has been the case for some years, we are constantly struggling financially to keep body and soul together. The fact that we are still able to do this is due to the huge amount of effort and dedication put in by your Executive Committee. The hours of work each individual devotes to Club matters is very impressive and is a testament to the high regard in which the Club is held by each and every one of them. I simply cannot emphasise enough just how impressed I have been over the past year by all their efforts and it allows  the Club to offer great facilities to adults and youngsters to pursue  the sport of their choice. So, thank you very much ladies and gentlemen for all you do for the Club. However one aspect of the Executive meetings does disappoint me greatly and that is the fact that  we do not have regular representation on the Committee by ALL the sports' sections. This Club would almost certainly collapse within about 2 months if we did not have regular Executive Committee meetings to oversee the affairs of the Club and there are just too many issues to be discussed for us not to have full input from all sections. So, it is imperative that all sections appoint a representative  or a group of representative to take it in turns to attend.
My thanks to the following:

The 250 Club and especially to David Gilbert and Jenny Thomas for continuing their sterling work and for the funds they raise which allow repair and maintenance jobs to be undertaken.

To the House Committee for doing their best to keep on top of repairs and continue the modest refurbishments that our funds allow.

The "Tuesday Club" who, when not sitting in the bar drinking shots of whisky and cups of coffee and eating biscuits perform a great job in cleaning the area around the Clubhouse and contributing to the general maintenance programme.

As with any sports club, volunteers are an essential element. Apart from those I have already mentioned there are members who give of their time in maintaining the grounds, helping with repairs around the Clubhouse, updating websites on the computer, manning the bar etc. etc.. In fact a myriad of jobs, the completion of which allows the Club to function. Take all this voluntary work away and we would be in a real pickle and our finances simply would not stretch to paying outsiders to do the work. Thank you to one and all. One final observation about volunteering - please can we have more members offering their services for bar duty. Wednesday nights are now well covered by members of the Rugby section but it would be great for the Club both financially and in the way of showing true Club spirit if some members from Squash and Cricket would put their names forward to assist on say, Monday and Tuesday nights. It is not difficult work and a team of members means the load is well spread and it does allow the Club to make great savings and it is a major contributor to the healthy margins we are now making on our bar sales. Bill will give you more details about this in his financial report.
In the summer, the caterers BBQ left us to be replaced by Impact Hospitality and I have been very impressed by the quality of the catering that Carole Weston has offered and by the way she has integrated herself into the "life" of the Club. Thank you Carole.

The Executive have continued to try and find ways to inject capital into the Club's finances. We have been working for some time on the capitalisation of the 'phone mast but there is still doubt as to whether this matter can be concluded. We are still hopeful!!!. Should it conclude, it will give us some much needed breathing space especially in the light of the fact that the roof is in a poor state of repair and we have to prepare and present a rolling programme of works for our insurance company. These repairs will cost us in the region of £70-£80k over about 5 years. Let us hope the roof holds out that long!

The potential sale of the car park at the front of the driveway has been on the table for a long time now though the interested party has recently been less communicative than we would like. It would be truly wonderful if we could dispose of this asset - it would allow us to discharge the loan debts with interest to those members who purchased shares some years ago and would allow us funds left to spend on essential items to benefit all members.
In conclusion, The Club, at the moment, is in moderately good health financially but past experience tells us that this situation can change very quickly. Many sports clubs are in similar situations to us, some worse off, some better off. But we are still here offering a fantastic Community sports club with pretty good facilities. The building is not perfect and there are changes we would all like to make, but contrary to the opinion of some members, the Executive Committee are not sitting on a large pot of cash. Maybe some changes can be made in the not too distant future so much hinges of course, on finance. So long as we ALL continue to pull together the future of our Club will be assured.

Thank you

Pete Luxton

President
Appendix 2 
Report to the AGM on 14th December 2015 by the Chair of House

Well, it has been another busy year. I sometimes think we need a fairy godmother to wave her magic wand over the building. Besides the endless tasks such as changing light bulbs, mending tables and chairs, checking toilets, here are some of the larger items undertaken during the year:

The function room floor: replacing sections which has been very time consuming

The porch door closure: has produced great savings

The fire risk assessment identified areas to be updated - fire escapes, hinge bolts on doors etc

Thanks to the 250 club for new flooring in the bar area which turned out to be just at the right team as the damp proof course had been breached

The front driveway has been tidied and pot-holes tarmaced.

The driveway lights have been replaced - thanks to David Cochrane for his time and expertise and 250 Club again for providing the hardware.
The main showers have been improved at no cost

There has been a water leak in the gym which finally resulted in the drains in the changing room corridors being lifted to remove silt and debris.

A brochure has been created but is already in the process of being updated with the improvements recently done in the function room.

Our new caterers started in July and I am sure, without exception, we would all like to thank Carole for all her work so far.

The long awaited EPOS system, providing us with accurate management information, hence savings, has been implemented successfully after a few teething problems. Thanks to the M&Js funding which enabled the purchase of the system.

Bulbs are being replaced with energy saving ones again saving on our overheads.

My favourite area, the toilets, we have new taps, seats and hand dryers.

I do not want to go into figures again but it is obvious how House needs to succeed in bringing in functions for the bar to prosper. A steady stream of enquiries came via the website, the caterers are now bringing extra ones (already getting repeats), besides the "over the bar" ones. We all need to advertise our Club besides what we are doing.

I would like to thank personally the members of the House Committee, David Atkinson, Mike Utting, Jonathan Sheard and Steve Mulvey who we wish all the best as he battles with illness, besides all the other helpers, especially David Cochrane, Roy Whalley, Mike Stewart and Alistair Atkinson. Without these, the Club would not be able to function.

Finally, I would like to say that the Executive are not a mysterious unapproachable group of people running the show, as I used to think some 30 plus years ago. We are volunteers, who care passionately about the club and its wellbeing. If you have positive suggestions and hopefully solutions please talk to any of us. Any extra hands would be very welcome, many hands make light work and all of that. The Club is for its members and is a great amenity for the area, please help us keep it that way.
Appendix 3
Report to the AGM on 14th December 2015 from the Chair of Rugby

I am surprised to be standing here again addressing the AGM once more as Chair of Rugby having announced that I would be standing down at the end of last season. This year I will be making sure I do not miss the Rugby AGM. To be fair it is somewhat of an honour to be appointed in my absence, in that you all knew that I would not let the team down and leave Rugby without a chair.
Since the inevitable demise of semi-professional rugby at MFC in 2008 rugby struggled to control its slide down the leagues with the inevitable consequence of player retention and recruitment at senior level

Throughout that time the lifeblood of the Club, the M&J section continued to thrive, and the Ladies and Girls section continued to keep MFC on the rugby map for positive, many positive reasons.

Tim Holmes leads a very successful M&J section, with almost a full complement of age groups to U16s. That in this day and age is no mean feat. The model we present for players and coaches has received accolades from the RFU.
The ladies and Girls section, as ever continues to thrive under the leaderships of Bryan Fisher and Marcus Edwards and MFC is well recognised as a centre of excellence for Ladies and Girls rugby in this area.

The Senior Men's decline bottomed out in season 2013-14 and last year was the most successful for some years, achieving a mid-table position for the first time in 6 seasons. That success is due in no small part to the dedication of all the coaching staff, backroom staff and committee - a Club pulling together and the continued seamless flow from the M&Js into Colts rugby (now the Manchester Academy) into Senior rugby. Last season saw us field 3 Senior sides with the 3rd team gaining promotion and the 1s and 2s finishing well in their respective leagues. I think the days are over when the 2nds could travel to away games in two taxis. And all without payment of players. We are at last building a team not a workforce.
On the non-playing side Rugby continued to play its part in whole Club activities. The marquee event was another success, providing huge fun over a number of events for all members, with a Comedy night, sportsman dinner, marquee ball and girly flicks night. All events were well attended raising much needed revenue over the bar. In addition, there were two well attended pre-match former players' lunches and of course the annual awards dinner.

Rugby also contributed to the volunteer system for the bar which keeps costs down on those quiet evenings and enables support for our bar staff during busy periods.

MFC - goal, strategy or mission statement
The vision
· A community rugby club

· differentiated from its peers by its success in player development
· excellent reputation for standards of coaching and coach development

· facility development to support playing and coaching ambitions

· a warm, sociable, friendly, welcoming place for players, families, parents and supporters
· a club that engages its members to contribute to the growth and development of the club

Strategic Objectives for Rugby
· financially stable and able to balance the books every year

· to provide continuity through M&J to Colts to Senior rugby with a sufficient number of sides coached and managed such that all those who strive to play, can play

· to reconnect all parts of Rugby to be a single club again

Here is to the continued success of the Club (with a big C) to which rugby will always keep as its goal

Andrew Bridgman

Chair of Rugby

December 2015

Appendix 4

Report to the AGM on 14th December 2014 from the Squash Section
Senior Squash

· Men's teams

The Club runs 10 senior men's teams at all standards competing in the North West Counties Squash League. The first team led and captained by Yawar Abbas, who also coaches at Grove park, continued to attract a large, appreciative audience to finish in the top few every year.
· Ladies' Team

The ladies team led by Laura Mylotte and captained by Hilary Kenyon won their league for the third year in succession.

· Events

North West Masters Regional Squash Tournament

The third very successful Tournament was held in March 2015, with a fourth tournament due to take place over the weekend of Friday 18th December- Sunday 20th December.  The tournament is an England Squash points ranking age-group event attracting England's top male and female squash players in each age group from 35-75, all vying for points contributing towards England selection in the Home Countries International in May 2016. The tournament is supported, sponsored and partnered by Grove Park Squash member Mark Davenport and Ben Harris as well as The Pinewood Hotel, Total Fitness and the North West Counties Squash League. Grove Park currently has Yawar Abbas, Rod Boswell and Laura Mylotte as previous national and Regional title holders with Hilary Kenyon winning her first regional title in Pontefract last month.
· Junior Tournament

Thomas Fairhurst, the Junior coach is organizing the second Junior Bronze Tournament on Saturday 19th March 2016 which will attract the country's leading male and female Junior squash players from 11-19 years of age.

· Junior Squash

Thomas Fairhurst has also joined as a member at Grove Park this season and brought with him some 12+ new junior members who have formed additional Junior Teams playing matches in the junior leagues against squash clubs in the North West. The Junior Teams are sponsored by Roger McBride who runs Didsbury based 'R Coffee'
· Ongoing projects
Several members of the Squash Section have addressed numerous maintenance issues:
David Cochrane has been responsible for replacing the squash court lights with LED lighting which, long term will prove a significant saving in electricity usage.
CourtCare upgraded Court One flooring over the summer months

The changing rooms were currently undergoing a redecoration programme.

The next major project will be to replace the current system for court booking with an on-line system.

· Membership

The current membership was 131, similar to last year, with the squash section having set up new categories such as country membership in order to attract new members. Most of the new junior players brought in by Thomas Fairhurst were expected to join as members in the coming months.

· Finance

A regular report is given to the Executive Committee, with the Squash section contribution to the Club for 2016 being £16,000

Paul Vale

On behalf of the Squash Committee

December 2015
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